
First Unitarian Universalist Society of Marietta

Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting 

12:30 p.m., Sunday, January 16, 2022

Zoom platform

In attendance: George Banziger, Dawn Hewitt, Ginnie McNeil,  Rebecca Phillips, Maggie Meyer, Mike and Adeline Bailey, Vic Elam, Cindy Taylor, and Dave Ballantyne.

Dawn Hewitt called the meeting to order at 12:30 p.m.  
Minutes of the  December meeting were presented, pending review.
Clear into the Future Grant Projects Update: from Rebecca Phillips; comments from committee
· Pollinator Habitat
Inspection of the drip irrigation installation - schedule of volunteers:

Early January - Dawn Hewitt (said she did not do it)
Late January - Maggie Meyer (health issue: Dawn will take her place)
Early February - Dawn Hewitt

Late February - George Banziger
Rebecca commented that the sloping area makes it challenging to keep the mulch protective cover and netting in place; she now questions installing the system in fall.
· Solar Bench and Lock One Park Project
The bench has been delivered and is in the city's possession. The last message from Steve Wetz (to Engo representative Tanja Strugar but copied to me) was this on December 21: “We have yet to install the bench. It is going to be a part of a large project in the redevelopment of our harbor.” I have not spoken with Steve since then, but my sense is that the city is definitely behind the project. When Nick Arnold shared preliminary drawings with me in the fall, the intent was to hold public meetings for input, but I have heard nothing about it since then. 
Vic Elam reported that he has information about a funding opportunity for the Lock One Park through the Federal Lands Access Program. He is waiting to hear from the Convention and Visitors Bureau rep and Marietta mayor about scheduling a meeting to discuss it. Rebecca suggested that he could contact Steve Wetz. Vic also shared that he has been told that Nick Arnold is no longer with Pickering; Rebecca suggested that Spencer Kimball, who had been named as the project designer, might have more information. Vic is open to other suggestions for projects in the area that would qualify for the FLA funding.
River Trail Sweeping Responsibility 
Dawn reminded the committee that GSC has a continuing commitment to keep the River Trail section in East Muskingum Park clear of debris. She advised members to check the schedule for their turn to sweep/pick up.
Injection Wells Update - George Banziger's full report is included in the addendum.

Highlights: 
Maggie Meyer's excellent letter to the editor regarding permits and injection wells was published in the Marietta Times recently. Vic Elam and Dave Ballantyne will be submitting letters  next, followed by Maggie again. Others are encouraged to write, keeping the public aware of the dangers to the area's water supply.  George also suggests letters to the ODNR Oil and Gas resources manager asking for more resources for inspection of existing wells and a hold on permits for new injection wells be put in place until a study of water contamination has been completed.

After the meeting, Dawn sent the following info for submitting letters or comments to ODNR:
As promised, the way to contact the Ohio Department of Natural Resources Division of Gas and Oil is by calling (614) 265-6922; their mailing address is 2045 Morse Rd., Columbus, OH 43229. The chief of the division is Eric Vendel, and his email address is eric.vendel@dnr.state.oh.us.
The message should be to ask for more resources to monitor injection wells, and to STOP PERMITTING new wells. Washington County has more Class 2 wells than any other county in Ohio. 
George reported that the oil production well owners' lawsuit against Deep Rock is imminent. 
ReImagine Appalachia update George Banziger's report and draft letter to Washington County Commissioners in the addendum
The Washington County Commissioners have a new president: Charles Schilling. George has composed a letter regarding the ReImagine petition in hopes that the new leadership might reconsider adoption. George will also be writing a column on the same subject for next week's MOVCA Climate Corner, stressing benefits to the local economy.

Maggie asked why so many injection wells have ended up in Washington County. 

George said we are located in a geographic triangle that fossil fuel companies have designated as geologically and economically favorable for fracking waste wells; we are also close to WV, which has more restrictions on injection wells. Deep Rock, centered in PA, is the primary company seeking permits: with no labor union contracts to consider, there is more profit to capital investors in Ohio sitings. Ginnie McNeil also reemphasized that oil and gas producers have sold Appalachians a "bill of goods" about economic benefits to the region, taking advantage of the attitude of sacrifice common to the region.

Maggie said she had been approached by a company (EQT) about leasing family land in WV; she plans to contact other family members to advise them not to lease. 
Joining Interfaith Power and Light: Rebecca's report
IPL does not seem to have membership, per se. I am in the process of completing the form for us to be certified as a Cool Congregation by the national organization. No dollar amount is listed for certification, though we should probably make a donation. Ohio IPL has a Covenant Congregation program. It looks as if we have already taken a number of the actions listed in the covenant form (attached); the state organization requests an annual financial contribution of at least $75 if we wish to join.
GSC agreed to move forward with joining; Adeline Bailey suggested that the FUUSM Board should be contacted since the covenant is with the congregation. Dawn will notify the Board of GSC intentions.
CCL Marietta Update: George Banziger's report is included in the addendum. 

George said that CCL suggests four outcomes for the Build Back Better bill:

· A smaller BBB Act will be put together 

· Components of the BBB Act will be broken out—the climate provisions being one.

· The BBB bill will fail.
· Various provisions of the BBB Act will be included in the continuing budget resolution, which has a deadline of February 18.

CCL requests that letters asking senators to support including carbon fee and dividend provisions in whatever form the bill eventually takes.
Dave Ballantyne said that the meeting with Sam Hattrup, Bill Johnson's staffer, has been postponed until sometime after Sam returns from his honeymoon. Sam recently suggested that a Zoom meeting with Johnson may be possible in the near future. Dave also noted that Sam has been promoted to legislative director for Johnson.

Marietta chapter of CCL meets Monday (tomorrow) on Zoom at 7:00 p.m.
Mid-Ohio Valley Climate Action Update
Cindy Taylor reported that in lieu of their own program in January, MOVCA will promote and attend an info session on the feasibility of advanced nuclear power in West Virginia on Tuesday, January 18, at 6:00 p.m. via Zoom. The presentation is sponsored by several environmental groups in WV and Ohio, and features knowledgeable experts as well as three WV state legislators. GSC members are invited to attend. Cindy included the link to the program in the chat.

George commented that an article by Harvard University professor Matthew Bunn might be helpful in getting a balanced view of the pros and cons associated with nuclear energy. 

Dave mentioned that nuclear energy might be a point of common ground with Rep. Bill Johnson.
Adeline Bailey said the group's MOVCA Climate Corner continues to be a success, with weekly publication in the Parkersburg News and Sentinel, and expressed the hope that it could be published in the Marietta Times. Dawn and others said they would contact Christina Meyers to request it. 
FACT Ohio Update
Ginnie McNeil reported that FaCT has been working with UU Justice Ohio. She shared a link in the chat to a webinar scheduled for 5:00 p.m. next Sunday, January 23, via Zoom. The focus of the webinar is women’s health and social justice. Since the link was through Facebook, Ginnie will send the link to the Green email list as well. 

Ginnie's message:
Please register for a link for admission to the Zoom audience.  

Ginnie McNeil, FaCT-OH/WV
https://us02web.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZUrfuGoqzkqHNRGkJ0m2MUeEyQZawBlL0S6 
Coffee Sales and use of coffee at FUUSM functions
Adeline reported no response from the Board of Trustees as yet. 
Other business

Muskingum Watershed Master Plan: George sent report (in addendum) after the meeting.

In preparation for a recent public comment meeting announced by the US Army Corps of Engineers, George learned that there was no mention in the report about the impact of the oil and gas industry on the watershed. George and others commented on chemical contamination, draws on fresh water sources, and other damaging effects to the watershed. The USACE responded that the Corps is not interested in or responsible for actions outside of their land & water jurisdiction. George and others sent comments to Senator Sherrod Brown, asking for intervention by his office. He requests additional comments be sent to the following:
MuskingumRiverMasterPlan@usace.army.mil
Vic commented that erosion and sedimentation were problems in the watershed. Adeline mentioned that the watershed plan might be of concern and interest to the Lower Muskingum River Conservancy as well.
The meeting was unanimously adjourned at 1:40 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Adeline Bailey, scribe
Next GSC meeting: Sunday, February 20, 12:30 p.m. on Zoom
Addendum: January 2022
Report on Injection Wells for Green Sanctuary Meeting -  January 17, 20222

I spoke with Bob Lane, the oil/gas producer in Washington County who is advocating against Class II injection wells on the basis of their interference and destruction of production wells and their danger to drinking water. He told me that the law firm, Bordas & Bordas, is finalizing a legal case against four brine-waste disposal companies. Lane said that he expected the suit to be filed at the end of December; that has not happened, so I assume it will be delayed. In my conversation with Lane, he mentioned the risks of seismic events with injection wells that are adjacent to geological faults. I sent a message to Mr. Adam Schroeder of the Ohio Department of Natural Resources on December 22 to ask if ODNR does any seismic monitoring at injection well sites. No response yet.


On December 14 the Green Sanctuary Committee of the UU congregation in Marietta sponsored a Zoom meeting with Ted Auch. Ted, who lives in the Cleveland area, has done considerable research on the fracking industry (both the production side and waste disposal). Major outcomes of his presentation and subsequent discussion:


-Ted gave us information on a community in Trumbull County (northeast Ohio), which successfully denied an injection-well facility in their area. We’ll be contacting that group.


-The oil & gas industry has identified an area bordered by a triangle from points of Wheeling WV, Cambridge OH and the Ohio River as the area of disposal of brine waste from fracking wells.


-State legislators in this region have thus far been unresponsive to requests to take some action against brine-waste disposal companies.


-He said the focus of efforts on injection wells should be to deny ODNR the “primacy” of permitting and monitoring Class II injection wells, which they were granted several years ago by the US EPA. Primacy means that the ODNR is the primary agency for the process of permitting and monitoring injection wells in Ohio.


-There are few jobs in the brine-waste disposal industry. There are a few truckers, but this job category will be reduced when the disposal companies start shipping their waste by barge along the Ohio River. Some organizations like the Fresh Water Protection Group are opposing this barging option. The oil & gas business is putting pressure on the disposal companies to reduce their costs. The major disposal company in this area is Deep Rock LLC, which is owned by a company in Texas.


-Green Sanctuary is launching a letter-writing campaign on injection wells. George has distributed talking points to the group, and one letter has already been submitted to the Marietta Times. Maggie Meyer’s letter was published in the Jan. 10, 2022 of the MTimes, Vic Elam has agreed to write the next letter. 
George Banziger
**********

ReImagine Appalachia Report for  Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting  -January 17, 2022 


I attended a (Zoom) meeting of this group on January 4. They are having a summit meeting on January11 & 12 from 11 am-1:15 pm. Several informative sessions about how to re-envision Appalachia (the Ohio River basin part of Appalachia specifically) will be presented. The link to registration is below:



https://reimagineappalachia.org/january-strategy-summit/

There was also discussion about the issue of siting of solar panels.  There has been some push-back from opponents/skeptics of renewable energy about the siting of solar panels on productive agricultural lands. Some alternatives to this type of siting are: abandoned mountain-top coal mines, dual use of farm land, parking lots, EPA-designated brown fields, highway medians, railway stations.


The president of the Washington County Commissioners, Kevin Ritter, has told me that there is not a majority support of the commissioners for the ReImagine Appalachia Resolution. When I had spoken to Mr. Ritter about the Resolution, he did acknowledge that much of the profit and jobs from extractive (oil & gas) industries in the county go to interests outside the county. I want to use that as a wedge and am preparing a document that summarizes the research about the unfulfilled promise of the economic benefits of the oil & gas industry in the region. I have reviewed several documents from the Ohio Valley Research Institute and ReImagine Appalachia which support this notion of the lack of economic benefit from the oil & gas industry and the potential for new jobs in renewable energy. The summary document I am preparing will be sent in the form of a letter to the commissioners asking for them to offer an alternative vision to the ReImagine Appalachia Resolution. 


The president of the Marietta City Council has not responded to my several message to her about what will happen to the ReImagine Appalachia Resolution that Rebecca Phillips and I presented to Council  in October. 


On January 11-12 I attended the summit meeting of ReImagine Appalachia. .Much of the presentations and discussion were centered around how to access federal funds like the American Rescue Act and the Bipartisan Infrastructure Act to create an innovative economy and job growth for a new Appalachia.. Included were ideas for clean energy, energy-efficient industries, cleaning up orphaned oil/gas wells, building manufacturing for battery technology, replacing lead pipes, acquiring grant writers for local governments to seek federal funds, coalition building. 

George Banziger
***********
Letter (draft ) to Washington County commissioners

Washington County Commissioners

1115 Gilman Ave.

Marietta, OH 45750

Dear Mr. Schilling:


Congratulations on your appointment as president of the Washington County Commissioners.


When I asked about a follow-up to my presentation on the ReImagine Appalachia Resolution last month, Kevin Ritter told me that there was not majority support for the resolution at that time. I would respectfully ask, given the long-term endemic issues in the county mentioned below, what alternative plan or vision the commissioners have for our county if that resolution is unacceptable:

· The county’s population continues its inexorable pattern to age (due to many young people leaving he area) and to decline (below 60,000 for the first time in decade;

· Relative to the U.S and to Ohio at large, our county’s high poverty rate, high unemployment, and low wages

· Corporations headquartered elsewhere, draining wealth from the county

· Coal companies having left their mark

· Our county’s high opioid abuse and addiction problems

· Limited broadband access in rural parts of the county.


People in Washington County have accepted on faith that the oil and gas industry contributes to the health of the economy in the region. For many years there has been an unfulfilled promise that fossil fuels, particularly shale gas, would enhance the economy of the county. Hydraulic fracturing of natural gas has established well pads, pipelines, processing facilities, and other infrastructure. The shale gas region comprises about 22 counties in PA, OH, and WV; these counties produce about 90% of the gas of the region yet the region trails the nation on key measures of economic prosperity. For example, jobs increased by just 1.6% in the region compared to 8% nationally; the region lost approximately 37,000 residents, while the U.S population grew by 18% in the past decade. Little of the profit from oil and gas has entered the local area; trained workers and service providers are generally from outside the area. Royalties for local families with mineral rights have declined with lower natural gas prices. The oil and gas industry is capital intensive, not labor intensive, and the revenue from local natural resources is not returning to Washington County. Oil and gas companies should at least be contributing to the local economy through severance taxes, impact fees, and other revenue-generating opportunities that will stay here, benefiting our county. 


The injection-well industry, which transports and puts brine waste from hydraulic fracturing into the ground, is well established in Washington County; in fact, Ohio—and especially Washington County—can be regarded as the trash heap for the fracking industry. In 2019 Washington County had the second-highest level of injection well activity in the state, at 8.1 million barrels of brine waste disposed here, 68% of which was from out-of-state (PA & WV) sources. Our county has the highest number of wells in Ohio. In 2019 there were 1.9 million barrels of brine waste injected in our county. Fracking waste is referred to as “brine,” but much of it is radioactive and composed of water containing additional chemicals, such as lead, arsenic, formaldehyde, and mercury. Although only one percent of brine contains these chemicals, when we are dealing with a million gallons of water per well, this adds up to a significant amount of toxins injected into locally. An article in the September 5, 2020, Columbus Dispatch, reported on a spill at the Redbird #4 well in Washington County. The article indicated that fracking waste had seeped into nearby natural gas production wells but not into drinking water. But an article in Consumer Reports (December 3, 2020) stated: “The risk to drinking water comes in two major ways. First, water used in the hydraulic drilling process can leak into aquifers and other groundwater supplies. Second, the wastewater that fracking produces can contaminate supplies when waste leaks from landfills that accept oil, when waste spills from trucks or pipelines moving it, when equipment fails, or when waste leaks from unlined disposal pits.” In addition, there was a spill of “brine waste” just outside Marietta in January 2021 at a pipeline owned by Deep Rock Disposal, which is owned by a company in Texas.  There was very little transparency about this spill. And in August 2021 there was a spill of raw petroleum in Veto Lake in western Washington County. The cause of the Veto Lake spill has still not been determined, but many in the area believe that the constant injection of brine waste (under pressure) is what caused this spill.

Some oil producers in Washington County have noticed that some of their production wells have been harmed or destroyed by brine waste contamination and are taking action to express their concerns on this matter. They can speak for themselves.

These injection wells produce very few local jobs—a few truckers to haul brine waste to injection wells in the county. But even these jobs will be reduced in number when brine waste arrives here by barge on the Ohio River—coming to a barge off-load facility just outside Marietta. While the business of injection wells provides serious environmental and health risks to the county, it provides little in the way of job growth and economic development. 

An alternative to continued reliance on the oil and gas industry for economic development is to reimagine this region and seek growth opportunities of the 21st century. A study by UMass-Amherst has reported that good jobs in renewable energy could employ 250,000 Ohioans in the next 10 years! These opportunities are numerous and include the following:

· Repairing the damage done by extractive industries, e.g., plugging orphaned oil and gas wells, repairing leaks, repairing dams and levies

· Modernizing the electric grid

· Expanding manufacturing with energy-efficient facilities, e.g., repurposing coal-fired power plants

· Building sustainable transportation, e.g., railways and EV infrastructure

· Re-establishing the Civilian Conservation Corps (first created by FDR in the 1930s) for projects that might include carbon farming, and expanding forests and wetlands, which could in turn create job opportunities for former opioid addicts.

There are 21,000 fewer jobs in the fossil fuel industry —half need re-training and re-employment. These are challenges that can be addressed by educational institutions and employee-training programs in the county

Sincerely yours,

George Banziger

***********
CCL Report for Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting – January 17, 2022

The White House and Congress are adjusting their priorities for the current congressional session. They will both be focusing on the two acts before Congress dealing with voting rights. There are four likely outcomes for the climate provisions in the Build Back Better package that passed the House last month and came to an abrupt halt in the Senate when Senator Manchin said he would not support it:


-A smaller BBB Act will be put together which will be more “Manchinated” (new word I just learned).


-Different components of the BBB Act will be broken out—the climate provisions being one.


-The BBB bill will fail.


-Various provisions of the BBB Act will be included in the continuing budget resolution, which has a deadline of February 18.


Citizen Climate Lobby is encouraging its members (and others) to urge Democratic senators to support a carbon fee & dividend in whatever form the BBB will take in the near future.

George Banziger
***********
Muskingum Watershed Master Plan – Comments

On January 6, 2022 Ted Auch, Randi Pokladnik, and I (along with several others representing various groups around the state of Ohio) participated in a public-comment session sponsored by the U.S Army Corps of Engineers, which had developed the master plan. The three of us were surprised and upset that there was no mention in the report about the impact of the oil & gas industry on the watershed. We coordinated our comments among the three of us. In my comments I mentioned the impact of injection wells on the watershed and cited the several spills, leaks, and accidents presented by the abundance of injection wells in Washington County. I also underscored comments made by Randi about the tremendous amounts of fresh water (about 1 million gallons per well) required for the production of hydraulic fracturing of oil & gas In her comments, which were referenced with peer-reviewed studies, Randi mentioned: the chemicals involved in fracking, land use (well pads, service roads, etc.), contamination of water in the watershed area, risk to aquifers, pipe line, land disturbance, and other issues. During the 60-minute public session on January 6, 10 minutes were devoted to introductions, 34 minutes to the presenter who merely described USACE facilities in the watershed, leaving less than 20 minutes for other comments. Our first request was for another public-comment session. During the public session Randi was able to assert some mention of the impact of the oil & gas industry on the watershed (about two minutes). The USACE responded that the Corps is not interested in or responsible for actions outside of their land & water jurisdiction. Both Randi and I sent our comments to Senator Sherrod Brown, asking for intervention by his office. 


Please provide your own comment about the lack of attention to the impact of the oil & gas industry on the watershed via email message to:


MuskingumRiverMasterPlan@usace.army.mil
George Banziger

ReImagine Appalachia Report for  Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting  -January 17, 2022 
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George Banziger


